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A bromeliad labelled "Neoregelia ulena" was sold, probably in the 1990's, at a monthly meeting of the East Coast Bromeliad Society where Tom Wolfe was the speaker. Tom usually takes some bromeliads for sale that he feels a hobbyist might enjoy, and Frank Cowan of Ormond Beach purchased this plant. When selling bromeliads, Tom tries to keep at least one in his collection but in the early 90’s, the northern winds whipped south on Christmas Eve tearing the plastic from his greenhouse allowing the heat to escape and he lost many bromeliads in his collection, including "Neoregelia ulena" , to freezing temperatures.

When Jay Thurrott acquired a pup from the plant and noticed that it did not look like the picture on the FCBS website, he sent a picture of it to Derek Butcher, BSI Registrar. Derek questioned the name, and he doubts the existence of Neoregelia uleana at all since it dates back to 1895, so he proposed registering the plant as Neoregelia 'Tom Wolfe'.

Derek Butcher to Jay Thurrott: "Neoregelia uleana is an enigma. It is only known from the type collection which was made in the Rio de Janeiro Botanic gardens in 1896. The photo on FCBS comes from Dennis Cathcart and he is often at Marie Selby trying to get an answer. I do not know how big it is or where he got the plant from in Brazil. ln 2003 the Brazilian expert Elton Leme said he did not know what N. uleana looked like because he had not found it in the wild. I enclose drawings and herbarium specimen and to my eyes they do not match Dennis's plant".

Derek: "I feel that the Tom Wolfe plant should be called 'Tom Wolfe’. This is what I am

thinking of putting on the register using your (Jay Thurrott) photos Neoregelia 'Tom Wolfe'. Add - named by D Butcher, a plant that was sold by this nursery in Tampa, FL, in the late 1990’s as 'uleana'. This species is little known and of doubtful origin - discovered in a Botanic Garden in 1896! In all probability this is a mis-spelling of  'olens hybrid' where it has clear links, photo fcbs.org"

Jay Thurrott says it is a nice looking plant about 12" to 14" across and since Tom no longer has the plant, Jay has promised him a pup. So here it is Neoregelia 'Tom Wolfe'!
